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VIIL Death Notices of Colleagues Engaged in Writing the History of Archaeology

Professor Richard G. Forbis, a founder of the Department of Archaeology at the University of
Calgary, died on Saturday 2 October 1999 of throat cancer. He was 75 years old. Professor Forbis
was bom in Missoula, Montana, and spent most of his life working in Montana and Alberta. After
attending the University of Montana for one year he was drafted into the United States Army and
fought in the Battle of the Bulge. After being wounded he mustered out and resumed his studies in
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anthropology at the University of Montana, earmning a Bachelor of Arts degree in 1949 and an Master
of Arts degree in 1950. Dick then attended Columbia University receiving his Ph.D. in 1955. In
1951 he carried out the first of a series of excavations at the MacHaffie paleoindian site in Montana.
His first paying job was a pipeline survey from Colorado to Washington. During his final days at
Columbia, Professor Forbis met Eric Harvie who was just starting the Glenbow Foundation for the
study of the culture and history of Western Canada. He was looking for an archaeologist/anthropolo-
gist knowledgable in the Indians of the American and Canadian west. In 1957 Professor Forbis
came to Calgary as a staff archaeologist at the Glenbow Foundation. During this period Professor
Forbis taught anthropology/archaeology courses in the department at the University. Instead of the
traditional archaeology as part of anthropology common at most North American universities,
archaeology was taught as a separate subject. The multi-disciplinary approach was to be empha-
sized. To this day, Calgary is one of only a few universities in North America with a Department of
Archaeology. Professor Forbis taught hundreds of students over the years until his retirement in
1988. He sheperded 25 of them through their Ph.D. degrees. He participated in many excavations
all over Alberta and was a moving force behind the implementation of the Province of Alberta’s
Cultural Resources legislation enacted in 1975. After his retitement Professor Forbis visited China,
Argentina and Mexico looking for evidence of early peoplings. Professor Forbis was a recipient of
many awards recognizing his services to archaeology: the Smith-Wintemberg Award from the
Canadian Archaeological Association, the 50th Anniversary Achievement Award from the Society
for American Archaeology and the Alberta Achievement Award. A few weeks before his death, he
was thrilled to receive the Distinguished Service Award from the Plains Archaeological Society. At
the same tilme the Museum of the Rockies at Montana State University announced the establishment
of the Richard G. Forbis Paleoindian Archaeological Research Fund which will be used to continue
work at the MacHaffie site. - Lesley Nicholls, Department of Archaeology, The University of
Calgary.
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